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MESSAGE FROM THE PRESIDENT  
ROSA MANZANILLA-LOPEZ  

Dear ONTA members, 
It is a great pleasure to be in touch with you 
through the ONTA Newsletter and I would like 
to use this opportunity to present to you some of 
the ongoing projects that are being carried out by 
the current ONTA Presidency, the officers of the 
Executive Committee and the Regional 
Representatives.  
Continue in the adjacent column 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  
 

 

 

 

 

 

1.Nematropica on-line. Printing and postage 
costs of Nematropica continue to increase, 
placing a heavy burden on ONTA finances. 
Should Nematropica remain as a printed journal 
or move to on-line publication only? Most 
nematology journals are in the process of 
becoming an on-line journal and it is time that 
we should, as a community, analyse this option 
to ensure the long-term publication of the journal 
at an affordable cost and its accessibility by 
ONTA members and a broader audience, 
including emerging countries in the world 
tropics. During the last EC meeting in Australia 
(July 2008), it was approved that ONTA 
members would be presented with the pros and 
cons of going on-line, and to give our ONTA 
community the opportunity to vote in this 
central, vital, issue for the future, not only of 
Nematropica, but the Organization. We will 
inform you of further developments as soon as 
timetables for consultation and other specific 
actions are defined. Larry Duncan, Kathy 
Lawrence, Paula Agudelo, Rodrigo 
Rodríguez-Kábana and other members of the 
Executive Committee and Regional 
Representatives will help us to undertake these 
activities. 
2. Finances. Our financial structure has been in 
need of change for a long time. In order to speed 
up financial transactions and payment options, 
such as the use of credit cards and bank 
transferences, we have re-structured our modus 
operandi by opening a new bank account based 
in Florida. We hope that this change will 
facilitate not only membership payments but 
activities related to Nematropica’s publishing 
costs. 
Continue on page 2 



ONTA NEWSLETTER  Org  2 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 

From page 1 
 
 The publication of Nematropica requires an active 
interaction between our Treasurer, Editor in Chief 
(Kathy Lawrence) and Business Manager     
(Janete Brito). After long-term service, Roberto 
Vargas has been recently succeeded by  Renato  
Inserra. Roberto Vargas will kindly support the 
new Treasurer R. Inserra through this transition 
period. 
 
3. Modifications to the ONTA Operations manual. 
For a long time we have been planning a revision 
and update of our Constitution and Operations 
Manual. However, we need to follow the 
established procedures to amend the Constitution. 
These amendments can then be submitted on time 
and in the correct form so as to be officially 
considered and approved by our ONTA members. 
I have invited Patricia Stock (Vice-President) to 
coordinate this important activity for our 
Organization along with  Jim Rich, Janete Brito 
and Paola Lax. 
 
4. ONTA Membership. The number of ONTA 
members fluctuates because many members retire 
and new members are recruited during our annual 
meetings. The active role of our Secretary, 
Business Manager and Regional Representatives 
in keeping membership information up-to-date is 
essential for healthy finances in the Organization, 
but we also need to continue broadening the 
membership base of the organization. For example 
we do not have members from Nicaragua, El 
Salvador, Honduras or Uruguay in the Americas 
and this is something that should be addressed. 
However, I would like to emphasize that ONTA 
membership has expanded to Africa, Asia and 
Australia, thereby showing the interest of 
Nematologists from other tropical regions in our 
organization yet posing the need to strengthen 
links between ONTA and its members from other 
tropical regions outside the Americas. 
I invite you to work together with the members of 
the Executive Committee, regional representatives 
and myself to strengthen our Organization so that 
it is able to achieve its mission and can continue to 
be one of the largest and leading organizations of 
nematologists in the tropics.  
 
Continue in the adjacent column 

 
 
   

From the adjacent column                    
We hope we will soon have progress on the 
above projects and that we can celebrate them 
together at our next annual meeting in Brazil (4-
9th October, 2009).                                          
With best wishes for the New Year, 

Rosa H. Manzanilla-López 
 
 
 NEW ONTA OFFICERS 

 

 
 

S. Patricia Stock was elected ONTA Vice-
President for the term 2008-2009. She will 
become President at the ONTA meeting in 
Brazil on October 4-9, 2009. 
 

 
 

Paola Lax was elected ONTA Secretary for a 
three-year term (2008-2011). 
ONTA members congratulate Patricia and 
Paola on their election and convey to them 
wishes for success and satisfaction on their 
difficult task in leading and managing ONTA 
activities, respectively. 
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2008 ONTA AWARDEES 

The Honors and Awards Committee decided to 
postpone the ONTA Award Ceremony until 2009 
because many ONTA members were not able to 
attend the Congress in Australia. Only the Best 
Student Poster Competition was held at the 
Congress. The competition was kindly sponsored 
by ONTA Foundation through a generous gift 
from Rodrigo Rodríguez Kábana. The following 
students were recognized and shared in equal parts 
the amount ($US 800) of the award. 
Kishor Bhattarai from the University of 
California Riverside, Nematology Department, 
Riverside, California (USA) was awarded for his 
studies on the characterization of WRKY genes 
involved in regulating root-knot nematode 
infections on tomato.   

 
From the right, Kishor Bhattarai (winner of the 
competition), Marcelo Doucet (ONTA President) 
and Charles Overstreet (Chair of ONTA Foundation 
Committee). 
 
Sergio Calzavara from the University of São 
Paulo, Jaboticabal, São Paulo (Brazil) who was 
awarded for his biological and  host-range  studies 
on the root-lesion nematode Pratylenchus jaehni  
and its damage to citrus.   

 
From the right, Sergio Calzavara (winner of the 
competition), Marcelo Doucet (ONTA President) 
and Charles Overstreet (Chair of ONTA Foundation 
Committee). 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 

REPORT OF THE 5th INTERNATIONAL 
CONGRESS OF NEMATOLOGY  

BRISBANE, AUSTRALIA  
JULY 13-18, 2008 

 The 40th ONTA Annual Meeting was part of a 
joint meeting with the International Federation 
of Nematological Societies (IFNS) and   in the 
context of the 5th International Congress of 
Nematology.  The Congress was a great success 
for the quality of the scientific program and the 
significant participation of Nematologists from 
different countries of the world. The gorgeous 
natural scenery of Brisbane and the excellent 
accommodation provided by Brisbane 
Convention Center enhanced the success of the 
Congress. Organizers of the Congress included 
Mike Hodda (Chairperson), N. Bell, S. Brown, 
J. Cobon. K. Davies, R. MclLeod, J. Marshall, 
J. Nicol, T. Pattison, I. Riley, G. Sterling, S. 
Taylor and D. Wharton. These individuals 
should be commended for making this scientific 
event possible. The scientific program prepared 
by an IFNS committee chaired by Aurelio 
Ciancio encompassed a great variety of 
nematological subjects. The numerous symposia 
on biodiversity, nematode pests of potato and 
soybean, plant resistance to nematodes, 
biological management of nematodes, methyl 
bromide alternatives, precision agriculture, 
nematode taxonomy and the excellent oral and 
poster presentations provided the attendants with 
a wide range of scientific information. The high 
travel costs prevented many ONTA members to 
attended the Congress.  
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ONTA Executive Committee Meeting 
 
This meeting was held at the Hotel Riverside in Brisbane on July 13, 2008 at 15:30 PM.  
Major issues discussed included the following topics:  
1) Reorganization of ONTA financial system. It was decided that the financial system of the 

Organization needs to be modernized and more efficient in order to speed-up the collection of 
membership dues and page charge payments. All payments will be received only by the Treasurer who 
will quickly update the Secretary about the membership status of the Organization so only members 
current with their dues will receive Nematropica and will listed on the ONTA website. 

2) Appointment of a new Treasurer. Renato Inserra was appointed new Treasurer of the Organization 
by majority vote of the ONTA Executive Committee. The new Treasurer was charged with establishing a 
new ONTA bank account in Florida and asked to cooperate with past Treasurer Roberto Vargas in 
transferring ONTA funds from Puerto Rico to Florida. 

3) Modifications of ONTA Operation Manual. These modifications should reflect the reorganization of 
ONTA financial system. 

4)  Nematropica online. The proposal discussed at the ONTA meeting in Argentina (2007) to transform 
Nematropica from a printed to an-online journal was taken into serious consideration by the EC 
members. ONTA members will be presented with the pros and cons of going on-line, and will have the 
opportunity to vote in this important issue for the Organization. The completion of this process requires 
at least two years. The first year (July 2008 – October 2009) will be dedicated to prepare the document 
for consultation with ONTA members and to resolve any administrative issues though the process. In the 
second year (October 2009 – October 2010), if all goes well, Nematropica would move to on-line 
publication with papers being distributed to members on CD or DVD. This will ensure that the members 
are aware of the necessity to make arrangements to access the purely on-line journal in year three.   

5) ONTA Website. The proposal submitted by Jim Rich to move the ONTA Website from Florida to 
Arkansas was approved. The new English Website Manager is Terry Kirkpatrick who is assisted by 
Debby Monfort (Arkansas University). The address of the ONTA website is <www.ontaweb.org>. 

6) ONTA elections. The results of the election for Vice-President and Secretary were discussed by the EC. 
Patricia Stock and Paola Lax were declared the winners for the offices of Vice-President and Secretary, 
respectively. The ONTA Secretary has communicated the results of the election to Erwin Aballay and 
Alejandro Esquivel, the two opposing candidates. 

7) Honors and Awards Committee.  Forest Robinson has stepped down as Chair of the Honors and 
Awards Committee. Before leaving this post, he suggested postponing the 2008 Award Ceremony to the 
next ONTA meeting in Brazil in 2009. Forest Robinson’s proposal was approved by the EC. Future 
ONTA Meetings. The EC confirmed the decision taken in 2007  to hold the 2009 and 2010 ONTA 
Annual Meetings in Brazil and Ecuador, respectively. The next ONTA annual meeting in Brazil will be a 
joint meeting with the Brazilian Society of Nematologists.  The date of this joint meeting will be 
October 4 – 9, 2009. The select site is the “Hotel Ritz Lagoa da Anta”, in Alagoas, Maceió State, 
Brazil. More information about this event and local arrangements committee will be provided by Regina 
Carneiro, chair of the Local Arrangements Committee. 
  

The complete version of the minutes of the EC and the following Business Meetings are posted on the 
ONTA website at http://www.ontaweb.org/ 
 
Click on "Annual Meeting Archives" from the "Annual Meeting" tab on the Home page, then select 
"2008/Australia" and then, "Committee Reports". 
 
  

http://www.ontaweb.org/�
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ONTA Business Meeting 
 

This meeting was held at the Brisbane Convention Center (Brisbane, Australia) on July 15th, 2008 at 17:30 
PM.  Major issues discussed included the following topics:  
1) Reorganization of ONTA Financial System. The ONTA members were informed about the financial 

situation of ONTA and the need to implement a better system to recover and deposit payments made to 
ONTA through memberships, subscriptions and page charges for papers published in Nematropica. 

2) Appointment of a New Treasurer. Members were informed of: a) the appointment of a new Treasurer 
(Renato Inserra) by a majority vote of the Executive Committee (Article II, Section 2B of 
Constitution), b) that the EC requested that a new ONTA bank account is set up in Florida by the new 
treasurer, c) that the EC invited also the new treasurer to contact the former treasurer (Roberto Vargas) 
in order to coordinate the transfer of the treasury from Puerto Rico to Florida, d) the EC members 
decision to propose Roberto Vargas, the outgoing Treasurer, as a recipient of the “Distinguished 
Services Award” in recognition to his long standing services to ONTA in his official capacity.  It was 
agreed that any proposals to change/amend the Constitution as a consequence of the reorganization of 
ONTA financial system would be placed before ONTA members for consideration and approval at the 
next ONTA meeting in Brazil. 

3) ONTA Membership. After updating the membership list, there was a loss of 80 members, but another 
24 had joined as new members. It was pointed out that the Organization lacks members in most Central 
American countries (e.g. Belize, Nicaragua, El Salvador and Honduras) and there is only one member in 
Colombia. It was proposed that ONTA may need to sponsor a program of membership in certain 
countries. 

4) Regional Representatives. At present, ONTA has Regional Represenatives in Argentina (Paola Lax), 
Chile (Erwin Aballay), Costa Rica (Alejandro Esquivel), Mexico (Francisco Franco) and Brazil 
(Myrian Tigano). A recommendation was made by the Acting Secretary that there should be at least one 
Regional Representative in countries which have more than three ONTA members. 

5) Nematropica: on-line or not-online? The EC had agreed to prepare a working document to inform 
ONTA members of the pros and cons, including cost implications, of the journal going on-line and to 
examine the transition process after the approval by the members. This document will be sent by e-
mail/post to all ONTA members for analysis and feedback. A mandate from ONTA members will be 
sought as to whether Nematropica should move to being an entirely on-line journal. This document will 
also be posted on the web sites so as to receive feedback from ONTA members.                                                                    

6) Websites. Jim Rich informed the members that the new English Website Manager is  Terry 
Kirkpatrick who is assisted by Debby Monfort (Arkansas University). The long term service of Jim 
Rich and Melissa Thorpe in running the English web site was acknowledged.                       

7) Results of election for new Vice-President and Secretary. Patricia Stock and Paola Lax were 
declared as winners for the offices of Vice-President and Secretary, respectively. They received the 
wishes of the members for a successful and fruitful term in their respective offices.  

8) Honors and Awards Committee.  Forest Robinson has stepped down as Chair of the Honors and 
Awards Committee. Forest was thanked for his many years of excellent service on the Committee The 
EC will be appointing a new chair in the coming months. Members were informed that the awards for 
2008 will be given during the next annual meeting in Brazil in 2009. It was decided that all the students 
from the Nematology Societies involved in the Congress were eligible to compete for the $US 800 Best 
Student Poster Competition sponsored by the ONTA Foundation  through a generous contribution 
provided by Rodrigo Rodriguez Kàbana. 

9) Future ONTA Meetings: Brazil 2009 and Ecuador, 2010. The next ONTA Annual Reunion will be 
held, as a joint meeting with the Brazilian Society of Nematologists, on October 4-9, 2009 in Brazil at 
the “Hotel Ritz Lagoa da Anta”, Alagoas, Maceió State. Regina Carneiro is in charge of the Local 
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Arrangements Committee for the meeting.  In 2010, Jenny Escobar will organize the ONTA Meeting in 
Ecuador. 

The Business Meeting was adjourned by the President Rosa Manzanilla-Lòpez at 19:30. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Congratulations to UK ONTA Member! 
 

 
 

 
 
 
Brian Kerry was awarded an MBE (Member of 
the Order of the British Empire) in the New 
Years Honors in the UK. He received the medal 
from the Queen (pictured) at Buckingham 
Palace on 6 May in recognition of his 
contributions to science. Brian is pictured with 
his wife Maxine and daughter Anna who joined 
him for the investiture. We are delighted that his 
contributions to nematology in the UK and 
internationally have been recognized by this 
prestigious 
award. 
 
 

Book 
As reported in the previous issue of the Newsletter, 
an important book on nematode management using 
integrated and biocontrol approaches is now 
available on the market. This new book is the second 
volume of the book series Integrated Management of 
Plant Pests and Diseases (IMPD), edited by A. 
Ciancio and K. G. Mukerji. This book  is listed as: 
A. Ciancio and K. G. Mukerji  (eds). Integrated 
Management and Biocontrol of Vegetable and 
Grain Crops Nematodes. Springer Dordrecht, 
The Netherlands, 2008, pp. 356. ISBN 978-1-
4020-6062-5 (HB) or ISBN 10: 978-1-4020-6063-2 
(e-book). The cost of the book is US $ 199.00. 
A short description of the book, reads as follows: 
 The second volume of the IMPD series describes 
aspects related to most important phytoparasitic 
nematodes, considering the integration of biological 
control methods with other management practices 
and technologies, including the use of predatory 
nematodes and microbial rhizosphere antagonists. 
Chapters cover topics like the mode of action and 
interactions of nematophagous fungi, the efficacy of 
control and management of plant parasitic nematode 
communities through a soil conservation approach, 
and exploitation of nematodes-bacteria antagonistic 
relationships. A focus is given on regional issues, 
like the management of nematodes parasitizing 
staple crops, i.e. Andean tubers or some important 
grain crops, like soybean in North and South 
America or cereals. A review on nematode 
management in cotton is integrated by a chapter on 
management of nematodes on wheat. New 
technologies are also revised, including the 
potentials of control methods based on RNA 
interference and issues related to the use of 
biofumigation to control nematodes in different 
regional or crop context. 
http://www.springer.com/life+sci/plant+sciences/book/97
8-1-4020-6062-5 
 
 

http://www.springer.com/life+sci/plant+sciences/book/978-1-4020-6062-5�
http://www.springer.com/life+sci/plant+sciences/book/978-1-4020-6062-5�
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ONTA 2009 MEETING 
 
As mentioned above, the next ONTA annual meeting will be a joint meeting with the Brazilian Society of 
Nematologists.  The date of this joint meeting will be October 4 – 9, 2009. The select site is the   
 “Hotel Ritz Lagoa da Anta”, in Alagoas, Maceió State, Brazil. The sessions planned for the Scientific 
Program include: 
Advances and problems on taxonomy of  

Meloidogyne spp 
Nematode management challenges 
 in sugar cane 

Biological control using nematophagous fungi and 
bacteria 

Nematode management in tropical  
and temperate fruit trees 

Ecology of entomopathogenic nematodes Nematodes of bananas, nematodes of coffee 
Ecology and biodiversity in sustainable soil 

conservation 
New strategies in nematode management  
in the Americas 

Economic impact and management of nematodes on 
cotton 

Parasitic nematodes of humans and  
other vertebrates 

Economic impact and management of 
Rotylenchulus reniformis and  
Pratylenchus brachyurus on cotton and  
soybean in North  and South America 

Pathogenic and parasitic nematodes 
 of insects and other invertebrates: their application in 

pest management 

Education and perspectives in nematology as a 
career 

Plant-nematode interactions 

Friends and foes: Nematode bacterium symbiotic 
interactions 

Plant- nematode interaction, gene expression and 
resistance 

Heterodera glycines in the American tropics Plant parasitic nematodes on aromatic plants 
Identification and management of nematodes in yam Potato cyst nematodes species: identification and 

research in South America 
Identification, distribution, damage and management 

of M. mayaguensis on guava and other crops 
Predictions on nematode diversity 
 and global warming 

Interactions between nematodes and 
 other plant pathogens 

Quarantine issues and policies 

Management of plant parasitic nematodes 
 in horticultural crops 

Sustainable and organic management through 
biofumigation, organic amendments and 
suppressiveness 

Marine nematodes The future of nematode taxonomy in the bar coding 
era 

Molecular techniques for nematode identification Updates on  Nacobbus aberrans in South and North 
America 

Nematodes and IPM: a worldwide perspective  
 
More information about this event and local arrangements committee can be obtained from Regina 
Carneiro, chair of the Local Arrangements Committee <recar@cenargen.embrapa.br> .The website for the 
Hotel Ritz Lagoa da Anta is :< http://www.ritzlagoadaanta.com.br/index.htm>. 

 
 
 
 
 

ONTA 2010 MEETING 
     
The 42nd ONTA Meeting will be held in Quito, Ecuador, in 2010. The date of this meeting has not been 
decided. More information can be obtained from Jenny Escobar. Her e-mail is:  
<jenny.escobar@bayercropscience.com>. 
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ONTA OFFICERS (Executive Committee)  

PRESIDENT: Rosa H. Manzanilla-López, Rothamsted Research, Harpenden, Herts AL5 2JQ, United 
Kingdom or 16 Coleswood Road, Harpenden, Herts, AL5 1EQ, UK, e-mail: <rosa.manzanilla-
lopez@bbrc.ac.uk> or <rosa.manzanilla @gmail.com>. 

VICE-PRESIDENT: S. Patricia Stock, Department of Entomology / Plant Sciences, University of 
Arizona, Forbes Bldg. Rm 410 1140 E. South Campus Drive, Tucson, AZ 85721-0036 USA;Tel:520-
626-3854 or 520-621-1317; FAX:520-621-1150;e-mail: <spstock@ag.arizona.edu>. 

 PAST PRESIDENT: Marcelo E. Doucet, Universidad Nacional de Córdoba, Laboratorio de Nematología, 
Centro de Zoología Aplicada, Casilla de Correo 122, 5000 Córdoba, Argentina; Tel: 54-351-433-2055; 
FAX:54-351-432055. e-mail:<mdoucet@gtwing.efn.uncor.edu>. 

SECRETARY: Paola Lax, Universidad Nacional de Córdoba, Laboratorio de Nematología, Centro de 
Zoología Aplicada, Casilla de Correo 122, 5000 Córdoba, Argentina; Tel: 54-351-433-2055 ext.105; 
FAX:54-351-432055 ext. 101 e-mail: <plax@efn.uncor.edu> and <laxpaola@yahoo.com.ar>. 

TREASURER: : Renato N. Inserra, Florida Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services, Division 
of Plant Industry, Nematology Section, P.O. Box 147100, Gainesville FL 32614-7100, USA. Tel: 1-352-
372-3505, Ext. 115; FAX: 1-352-955-2301 or 2300; e-mail: <inserrr@doacs.state.fl.us>. 

NEMATROPICA EDITOR: Editor-in-Chief: Katheryn S. Lawrence, Auburn University, Department of 
Plant Pathology, 227 Life Science Blvd., Auburn, AL 36849 USA; Tel: 334-844-1956; FAX: 334-844-
1947; <lawrekk@auburn.edu>. 

NEWSLETTER EDITOR: Renato N. Inserra, Florida Department of Agriculture and Consumer 
Services, Division of Plant Industry, Nematology Section, P.O. Box 147100, Gainesville FL 32614-
7100, USA. Tel: 1-352-372-3505, Ext. 115; FAX: 1-352-955-2301 or 2300; e-mail: 
<inserrr@doacs.state.fl.us>.  

MEMBERS AT LARGE: Rodrigo Rodríguez-Kábana, Department of Plant Pathology, Auburn 
University, Auburn, AL 36849-5409, USA. Tel:1-334-844-4714; FAX:1-334-844-1948; e-mail: 
<rrodrigu@acesag.auburn.edu>. Regina Carneiro, EMBRAPA-Rec. Geneticas & Biotechnologia, C.P. 
Postal 2372, 70849-970, Brasilia DF, Brazil. Tel: 55-61-340-3660; e-mail: 
<recar@cenargen.embrapa.br>. 

 
COMMITTEES  AND REPRESENTATIVES 

ARCHIVE COMMITTEE: Robert McSorley, Department of Entomology and Nematology, University of 
Florida, P.O. Box 110620, Gainesville FL 32611-0620, USA; Tel: 1-352-392-1901, Ext. 137; FAX: 1-
352-392-0190; e-mail:<rmcs@gnv.ifas.ufl.edu> 

FOUNDATION COMMITTEE: Charles Overstreet (Chair), Louisiana Cooperative Extension Service, 
P.O. Box 25100, Baton Rouge LA 70894-5100, USA; Tel: 1-225-388-2186; FAX: 1-225-388-2478; e-
mail: <coverstreet@agctr.lsu.edu>.). Paula Agudelo 120 Long Hall, Clemson University, Clemson, SC 
29634, U.S.A. Tel:1-864-656-5739; e-mail: <pagudel@clemson.edu>; Alejandro Esquivel, Lab. 
Nematología, Escuela de Ciencias Agrarias, Universidad Nacional, AP 86-3000, Heredia, Costa Rica. 
Tel: 277 32 99; FAX: 261 00 35; e-mail:< aesquive@una.ac.cr>. Jenny Escobar, Junin 116 y Panama, 
Guayaquil Guayas 09-13293, Ecuador; e mail: <jenny.escobar@aventis.com>. Patrick Quénéhervé (see 
address under Executive Committee). Jim Rich, (see address under Home Page Committee). Marta 
Susana del Toro, Laboratorio de Nematologia Vegetal, Facultad de Ciencias Agrarias, Almirante 
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Brown 500, 5505 Chacras de Coria, Luján, Mendoza, Argentina. Tel:54-61-960004, ext.2030; FAX:54-
61-960469; e-mail: <mdeltoro@fca.uncu.edu.ar>. 

HONORS AND AWARDS COMMITTEE: Jenny Escobar (Chair), Junin 116 y Panama, Guayaquil 
Guayas 09-13293, Ecuador; e mail: <jenny.escobar@aventis.com>. Javier Franco, Fundación 
PROINPA Foundation, Casilla Postal 4285, Av. Meneces, Km 4, El Paso, Cochabamba, Bolivia;Tel.: 00 
591 4319595; Fax: 00 591 4319600; e-mail: <j.franco@proinpa org>. Manuel Mundo-Ocampo, 
Department of Nematology, University of California Riverside, Riverside, CA 92521-0415, U.S.A.; Tel. 
1-951-827-7313; e-mail: <manuel.mundo@ucr.edu>. Nahúm Marbán-Mendoza, Departamento de 
Parasitologia Agrícola, Universidad Autonoma de Chapingo, Montecillo, Edo. de Mexico, Chapingo 
56230, Mexico. FAX: 52-595-40692; e-mail:  <nmarbanm@yahoo.com.mx> or 
<nahumm@correo.chapingo.mx>. Julia A. Meredith, PO Box 140357, Gainesville, FL 32614-0357, 
U.S.A.;e- mail:<julia@nersp.nerdc.ufl.edu>. Gregory R. Noel, Department of Crop Sciences, University 
of Illinois, USDA, ARS, 1102 S. Goodwin Avenue, Urbana IL 61801, U.S.A.; Tel: 1-217-244-3254; 
FAX: 1-217-333-5251; e-mail:< g-noel1@uiuc.edu>. Rodrigo Rodríguez-Kábana (see address under 
Executive Committee). 

NEMATROPICA EDITORIAL COMMITTEE: Katheryn S. Lawrence (Chair) (see address under 
Executive Committee). Nancy Kokalis Burelle (Past Editor-in-chief), USDA, ARS, U. S. Horticultural 
Research Lab., 2001 South Rock Rd., Ft. Pierce, FL 34945; Phone: (772) 462-5861; Fax: (772) 462-
5986; Cell: (772) 216-0560; Email: <nancy.burelle@ars.usda.gov>. Paula Agudelo (Senior Editor, 
Spanish), 120 Long Hall, Clemson University, Clemson, SC 29634, U.S.A.; Manuel Mota (Senior 
Editor Portuguese) , Departamento Biologia, Universidade de Evora, Evora 7000 Portugal; Tel:35-1-
266-760800; e-mail:<mmota@uevora.pt>; Patrick Quénéhervé (Senior Editor, French)(address under 
Nomination Committee); Janete Brito (Business Manager), Florida Department of Agriculture and 
Consumer Services, Division of Plant Industry, Nematology Section, P.O. Box 147100, Gainesville FL 
32614-7100, USA. Tel: 1-352-372-3505, Ext. 115; FAX: 1-352-955-2301 or 2300; e-mail: < 
britoj@doacs.state.fl.us >. Associate Editors as listed in Nematropica. Larry W. Duncan, (Editor of 
the electronic version of Nematropica), University of Florida, Citrus Research and Education Center, 
700 Experiment Station Road, Lake Alfred FL 33850-2299, USA; Tel: 1-863-956-1151; FAX: 1-863-
956-4631; e-mail: <lwduncan@ufl.edu>  or <lwdn@crec.ifas.ufl.edu>. 

NEWSLETTER COMMITTEE:  Renato N. Inserra (Chair), (see address under Executive Committee); 
Renato Crozzoli, Univ. Central de Venezuela, Instituto de Zoologia Agricola, Apartado 4975-A, 
Maracay, Aragua 2101, Venezuela. FAX: 58-43-507085; e-mail: <renatocrozzoli@gmail.com>. 

NOMINATIONS COMMITTEE: Patrick Quénéhervé (Chair), ORSTOM Laboratoire de Nématologie, 
BP 8006-97259 Fort de France Cedex, Martinique (French West Indies). Tel: 596-645750; FAX: 596-
717316; e-mail: <queneherve@ird-mq.fr>.Jimmy Rich, University of Florida, 155 Research Road, 
Quincy FL 32351-9500, USA. Tel: 1-850-875-7130; FAX: 1-850-875-7148; e-mail: <Jimmyr@ufl.edu>. 
Renato N. Inserra, (address under Executive Committee); Nahúm Marbán-Mendoza, Departamento 
de Parasitologia Agrícola, Universidad Autonoma de Chapingo, Montecillo, Edo. de Mexico, Chapingo 
56230, Mexico. FAX: 52-595-40692; e-mail: <nahumm@taurus1.chapingo.mx>. Nicola Greco, Istituto 
per la Protezione delle Piante, Sezione di Bari, Via Amendola, 165/A, 70126 Bari, Italy. Tel: 39 080 
5484186; e -mail: <n.greco@ba.ipp.cnr.it>. Renata C. V. Tenente, EMBRAPA, CENARGEN, Sain 
Parque Rural, Cx. P. 2372, Brasilia D.F. 70849-970, Brazil. Tel: 55-61-348-1623; FAX: 55-61-348-
4700; e-mail: <renata@cenargen.embrapa.br>. Juan Carlos Magunacelaya, Avda. Brasil 2950, 
Valparaiso 4059, Chile, Tel: 56 2 678 5821; e -mail: <jmagunac@ucv.cl>. 
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SUSTAINING MEMBER COMMITTEE: Luis A. Payan (Chair), Syngenta Crop Protection, PO Box 
18300, Greensboro NC 27409, U.S.A. Tel: 336-632-6000; e -mail: <luis.payan@syngenta.com>. Janete 
A. Brito, Florida Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services, Division of Plant Industry, 
Nematology Section, P.O. Box 147100, Gainesville FL 32614-7100, USA. Tel: 1-352-372-3505, Ext. 
115; FAX: 1-352-955-2301 or 2300; e-mail: < britoj@doacs.state.fl.us >. Donald W. Dickson, 
University of Florida, Entomology and Nematology Department, Gainesville, FL 32611-0620, U.S.A. 
Tel: 352-392-1901 (135); e-mail:<dwd@ufl.edu>. Jenny Escobar, Junin 116 y Panama, Guayaquil 
Guayas 09-13293, Ecuador; e mail: <jenny.escobar@bayercropscience.com>. Gustavo Fallas Meji, 
Apartado 4595-1000, Edificio Rodfon C5 y Av.1, San Jose, Costa Rica. E-mail < 
gfallas@chiquita.com>. Jimmy Rich, (See address under Nominations Committee). Prem Warrior, 
Valent BioScience Corporation, 6131 RFD, Oakwood Road, Long Grove, IL 60047, U.S.A. Tel.:1-847-
968-4901; Fax: 1-847-968-4970; e-mail: <prem.warrior@valent.com>. 

WEB PAGE COMMITTEE: Terrence L. Kirkpatrick (Chair), University of Arkansas, Southwest 
Research and Extension Center, 362 Highway 174 North, Hope, AR 71801 USA, Tel: 501-777-9702; 
FAX: 501-777-0963; e-mail: <tkirkpatrick@uaex.edu>. Erwin O. Aballay, Universidad de Chile, Fac. 
Ciencias Agrarias, Dept. Sanidad Vegetal, P.O. Box 1004 or Avenida Santa Rosa # 11.135, La Pintana, 
Santiago, Chile. Tel: 56-2-6785821 or 56-9-4346229; FAX: 56-2-6785812; e-mail: 
<erwinaba@uchile.cl>. Leopoldo Hidalgo, Centro Nacional de Sanidad Agropecuaria (CENSA), 
Apartado 10, San José de las Lajas, Habana, Cuba <lhidalgo@censa.edu.cu>. César Ornat Longaron 
(Co-Chair), Dep. Enginiyria Agroalimentária i Biotecnologia, Universitat Politecnica de Catalunya, 
Avinguda del Canal Olímpic s/n, 08860 Castelldefels, Barcelona Spain. Tel:34-935-521-072; FAX: 34-
935-521-001; e-mail:<Cesar.Ornat@upc.edu>. Debby Monfort, Editor, Arkansas Plant Pathology, 
University of Arkansas, Department of Plant Pathology, Hope, AR 71801 USA, Tel: 501-438-2044; e-
mail: <dmonfort@uark.edu>. Jimmy Rich, (See address under Nominations Committee). Miguel 
Talavera Rubia, Area de Protección de Cultivos, IFAPA, Centro Camino de Purchil, Instituto de 
Investigación y formación Agraria y Pesquera. Junta de Andalucía, Apdo. Correos 2027, 18080-Granada, 
Spain. Tel.: 958 895 251; Fax: 958 895 203; e-mail: <miguelf.talavera.ext@juntadeandalucia.es>. 

 REGIONAL REPRESENTATIVES: Edwin Aballay, Universidad de Chile, Fac. Ciencias Agrarias, 
Dept. Sanidad Vegetal, P.O. Box 1004 or Avenida Santa Rosa # 11.135, La Pintana, Santiago, Chile. 
Tel: 56-2-6785821 or 56-9-4346229; FAX: 56-2-6785812;e-mail: <erwinaba@uchile.cl>.  Janete Brito, 
address under Nematropica Editorial Committee, Ana M. Casassa, Universidad del Zulia, Facultad de 
Agronomía, Instituto de Investigaciones Agronomicas, Ciudad Universitaria, Núcleo Agropecuario, Av. 
16 (Guajira), Maracaibo, ZU 4005, Venezuela. E-mai: <casassae@cantv.ve>.   Alejandro Esquivel, 
Lab. Nematología, Escuela de Ciencias Agrarias, Universidad Nacional, AP 86-3000, Heredia, Costa 
Rica. Tel: 277 32 99; FAX: 261 00 35; e-mail:< aesquive@una.ac.cr>.  Francisco Franco-Navarro,  
Phytopathology Program-Colegio de Postgraduados, Montecillo 56230, Mexico State, Mexico. E-mail; 
<ffranco@colpos.mx>.  Paola Lax, address under Executive Committee.  Betty Tello, Junin 116 y 
Panama, Guayaquil Guayas 09-13293, Ecuador; e mail: <jenny.escobar@aventis.com>.  Myrian 
Tigano, CENARGEN- EMBRAPA, Pq. EB - Av. W 3 Norte Final, Brasilia, DF, 70770-970, Brazil. Tel: 
55-61-4348-4678; E-mail: <myrian@cenargen.embrapa.br>.  Soledad Verdejo-Lucas, IRTA, 
Departamento de Protección Vegetal, Carretera de Cabrils S/N, Cabrils (Barcelona), Spain, Tel:34-93-
750-7511; FAX:34-93-753-3954; e-mail: <soledad.verdejo@irta.es>.  
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REPRESENTATIVES IN THE IFNS: Aurelio Ciancio, Istituto per la Protezione delle Piante, C.N.R., 
Sezione Bari, via Amendola 165/A, 70126 Bari, Italy; Tel:39-80-5929-221;FAX:39-80-5929-230;e-mail: 
<a.ciancio@ba.ipp.cnr.it>. Rodrigo Rodríguez-Kábana (see address under Executive Committee). 

 


	As reported in the previous issue of the Newsletter, an important book on nematode management using integrated and biocontrol approaches is now available on the market. This new book is the second volume of the book series Integrated Management of Pla...

